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4th September 2002 

The Secretary

Parliamentary Joint Committee on Corporations and Financial Service

Room SG.64

Parliament House

CANBERRA   ACT   2600

Dear Committee Secretary

Inquiry into the level of banking and financial services in rural, regional and

remote areas of Australia.

We refer to your letter of 15th August 2002 inviting Wagga Mutual Credit Union to make a written submission on the above subject and respond as follows:

a.
Options for making additional banking services available to rural and regional communities, including the potential for shared banking facilities;


Your Committee may be aware that Wagga Mutual Credit Union has been at the vanguard of development in returning financial services to country towns that have been abandoned by the banks.  In fact, Credit Unions per se, have been instrumental in provided banking services to country towns since starting-up in Australia after the Second World War.  


Wagga Mutual’s contribution to restoring financial services to country towns was recognised by the visit of the Prime Minister to the opening of the Rural Transaction Centre in Ganmain.  Ganmain is unique in that it combines a range of services under the one roof.  Wagga Mutual’s banking services are complimented by the addition of Centrelink, Medicare as well as the N.E. Riverina Rural Counselling Service and the local newspaper, the Ganmain Guardian.  


Buoyed by our success in Ganmain, Wagga Mutual has opened a full banking service in Coolamon, which lost its last bank branch (N.A.B.) several months ago.  Symbolically Wagga Mutual has moved into the building formerly occupied by the N.A.B. on the first working day after the closure of the N.A.B. branch.  That particular building has housed a banking operation for the past 100 years.  

· Capital
One of the limiting factors preventing Credit Unions from taking up more opportunities to expand services to country towns is their lack of capital.  Regulators require all Approved Deposit taking Institutions to hold a minimum level of capital against risk-weighted assets in their balance sheet.  Wagga Mutual is no exception to this rule.  Credit Unions as mutual organisations have only one source of capital in the normal course, which is through the generation of post-tax profits, which flow through to reserves and therefore capital on the balance sheet.  Credit Unions have no recourse to the capital markets through the stock exchange, as do other publicly quoted companies such as the banks.  Consequently, Credit Unions do not pay dividends to shareholders.  Whilst this latter feature is a distinct advantage, lack of access to the capital markets is not.

Debt instruments exist which can be considered as Tier II capital for the purpose of regulation.  One such instrument is subordinated debt which is a long term loan approved by the regulators to act as Tier II capital.  Wagga Mutual Credit Union has successfully leveraged subordinated debt from the Councils of the Shires in which it operates in country towns abandoned by the banks.  In Ganmain, Coolamon Shire Council has lent Wagga Mutual Credit Union $0.5M over a 10-year term with a rate of interest equivalent to the 90 day Bank Bill Swap Rate.  This capital underpins the ambitious targets that have been set for the Ganmain and Coolamon Shire district.  Wagga Mutual Credit Union as a general rule would require a minimum of $0.5M in capital to underpin business targets in relevant country towns.  

· Potential for shared banking facilities 

In our opinion, the potential for shared banking facilities is not great.  Certainly the potential for a range of services to be provided from within the same building is a recipe for success.  Two or more financial institutions utilising banking facilities in the one Rural Transaction Centre or branch would not be a tenable long-term situation.  In the case of Wagga Mutual, the success of a rural or remote banking facility relies very heavily on the identity of the Credit Union being assumed by the local population.  For instance in Coolamon, Wagga Mutual has named its branch “Coolamon First”.  

This is to signify that the Credit Union whilst based in Wagga Wagga, has a desire to be at one with the local community.  Indeed it is essential that staff members running the financial service facility are local people trusted by the community.

Another reason why shared banking facilities would not in our opinion be successful is the requirement of country people for complete privacy and protection in relation to their banking requirements.  There would always be a perception that if one or more financial institution used the same branch, that there would be room for leakage of confidential information particularly if computer facilities were not kept entirely separate.  Here again, with separate data lines etc, costs would be prohibitive.  

b.
Options for expansion of banking facilities through non-traditional channels including new technologies;


Wagga Mutual Credit Union has launched its own internet banking capability together with Bpay features.  Internet and non- traditional channels are being used by high net worth rural customers with access to computer facilities and with the necessary training.  In many country towns it is a requirement of the local population that face-to-face service is provided by the town’s banking partner.  This is particularly the case with loans and other more technical transactions.  Non-traditional channels and new technologies can generally take the place of deposit and withdrawal transactions.  However, human interaction is required with other banking products.  Furthermore, country people require a decision maker to be available at the facility without recourse to head-offices in the capital cities.

c.
The level of service currently available to rural and regional residents;

This would vary from town to town depending on whether the banks have fully disappeared or have reduced to in-store agency capabilities.  Part of the problem with the departure of banks is the nature in which they depart i.e. they move from full branch, to reduced hours or days, to in-store agency to final departure.  Many country towns are left in a halfway house limbo where the banks are half in and half out.  This discourages new entrants and indeed there is loyalty by the town’s people for the bank agent, which again can be off putting to new entrants.  

d.
International experiences and policies designed to enhance and improve the quality of rural banking services.


Australia is perhaps unique in the geographical remoteness of some of its country towns and therefore quality of its rural banking services.  I have worked in the United Kingdom and central Europe, neither of which in geographical terms have similar problems to Australian regional and remote areas.  One particularly unique Australian answer to the regeneration of country towns is the genesis of a corporation called MyTown Australia.  

MyTown Australia has recently finished a study in the Shire of Tumut aimed at regenerating towns within Tumut Shire by the preparation of a strategic plan incorporating not just financial services but also all other facilities vital to the future of those country towns.  

I have been in contact with MyTown Australia and asked them to put in a submission to your Committee by Friday 13th September and I’m hopeful that this will happen.  

The MyTown concept has been picked up by the Government of India where the initiative is being called “MyVillage”.  The House of Lords in the United Kingdom recently allocated a half-day session to hearing a submission from the “MyVillage” supporters and the concept is one that should be considered by the Joint Committee on Corporations and Financial Service.  

Wagga Mutual Credit Union is delighted to have participated in your enquiry.  We would be happy to make ourselves available for a commission hearing should you wish to elaborate on any of the comments made in this submission or seek our experience in other areas.

We look forward to hearing from you.

Kind regards

Glenn Elliot

Chief Executive Officer
Ph:
(02) 6923 4033

Fax:
(02) 6931 7070

Email:
gelliot@wmcu.com.au

